Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

MARKEL CORP Form 10-Q November 05, 2010 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-Q

X	Quarterly report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2010
	or
••	Transition report pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 for the transition
	period from to
	Commission File Number: 001-15811

MARKEL CORPORATION

 $(Exact\ name\ of\ registrant\ as\ specified\ in\ its\ charter)$

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Virginia (State or other jurisdiction of

54-1959284 (I.R.S. Employer

incorporation or organization) Identification No.) 4521 Highwoods Parkway, Glen Allen, Virginia 23060-6148

(Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code)

(804) 747-0136

(Registrant s telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files). Yes x No "

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer "Non-accelerated filer "Smaller reporting company" Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes "No x

Number of shares of the registrant s common stock outstanding at October 29, 2010: 9,716,369

Markel Corporation

Form 10-Q

Index

	Page Number
PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1. Financial Statements	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	
September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009	3
Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income	
Quarters and Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2009	4
Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity	
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2009	5
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	
Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010 and 2009	6
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	7
Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	27
Critical Accounting Estimates	27
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	37
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	38
Safe Harbor and Cautionary Statement	39
PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	41
Item 6. Exhibits	41
<u>Signatures</u>	42
Exhibit Index	43

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

Item 1. Financial Statements

MARKEL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Balance Sheets

	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2009
ASSETS	(aouars in	thousands)
Investments, available-for-sale, at estimated fair value:		
Fixed maturities (amortized cost of \$5,156,263 in 2010 and \$4,961,745 in 2009)	\$ 5,515,857	\$ 5,112,136
Equity securities (cost of \$962,650 in 2010 and \$843,841 in 2009)	1,586,760	1,349,829
Short-term investments (estimated fair value approximates cost)	319,598	492,581
Investments in affiliates	0	43,633
involutions in diffinaces	O .	13,033
Total Investments	7,422,215	6,998,179
Total investments	7,422,213	0,990,179
Cook and each agriculants	817,954	850,494
Cash and cash equivalents Receivables	340,107	279,879
Reinsurance recoverable on unpaid losses	865,998	886,442
Reinsurance recoverable on paid losses Reinsurance recoverable on paid losses	49,833	65,703
Deferred policy acquisition costs	179,413	156,797
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	80,253	68,307
Goodwill and intangible assets	501,188	502,833
Other assets	324,161	433,262
Total Assets	\$ 10,581,122	\$ 10,241,896
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY		
Unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 5,358,819	\$ 5,427,096
Unearned premiums	833,775	717,728
Payables to insurance companies	72,629	46,853
Senior long-term debt and other debt (estimated fair value of \$1,101,000 in 2010 and \$1,011,000 in 2009)	996,663	963,648
Other liabilities	245,076	294,857
Total Liabilities	7,506,962	7,450,182
Total Entolities	7,500,502	7,130,102
Commitments and contingencies		
Shareholders equity:		
Common stock	872,452	872,876
Retained earnings	1,598,968	1,514,398
Accumulated other comprehensive income	586,637	387,086
	,	227,222
Total Shareholders Equity	3,058,057	2,774,360
Noncontrolling interests	16,103	17,354
	10,103	17,551
Total Equity	3,074,160	2,791,714

Total Liabilities and Equity \$ 10,581,122 \$ 10,241,896

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

MARKEL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income

ODED ATENIC DEVENIES	Quarter Ended September 30, 2010 2009 (dollars in thousands,		Nine Mon Septem 2010 , except per share	ber 30, 2009
OPERATING REVENUES	ф 425 255	ф. 440. 200	ф 1 2 64 1 7 0	ф 1 260 050
Earned premiums	\$ 435,355	\$ 448,398	\$ 1,264,178	\$ 1,360,858
Net investment income	68,652	66,298	201,438	199,111
Net realized investment gains (losses):	0	(22.010)	(5.501)	(01.156)
Other-than-temporary impairment losses	0	(23,919)	(5,701)	(91,156)
Other-than-temporary impairment losses recognized in other comprehensive		4 40=	(= < =)	
income	0	1,487	(563)	5,244
Other-than-temporary impairment losses recognized in net income	0	(22,432)	(6,264)	(85,912)
Net realized investment gains (losses), excluding other-than-temporary impairment	· ·	(22, 132)	(0,201)	(03,712)
losses	8,782	(7,338)	28,360	(14,477)
	-,,,-	(1,000)	,	(-1,117)
Net realized investment gains (losses)	8,782	(29,770)	22,096	(100,389)
Other revenues	48,565	15,423	125,775	58,378
Other revenues	40,505	15,425	123,773	36,376
Total Operating Revenues	561,354	500,349	1,613,487	1,517,958
Total Operating the foliates	001,00	200,215	1,010,107	1,017,700
OPERATING EXPENSES				
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	224,840	237,331	736,245	776,881
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses	181,640	193,087	517,414	541,318
Amortization of intangible assets	3,903	1,435	11,717	4,341
Other expenses	41,074	14,193	109,440	52,953
	,	- 1,-22	,	,
Total Operating Expenses	451,457	446,046	1,374,816	1,375,493
Operating Income	109,897	54,303	238,671	142,465
Interest expense	18,598	12,280	54,891	35,939
	,	,	,	,
Income Before Income Taxes	91,299	42,023	183,780	106,526
Income tax expense (benefit)	28,142	(17,188)	56,500	(2,151)
income and expense (benefit)	20,112	(17,100)	20,200	(2,131)
Net Income	\$ 63,157	\$ 59,211	\$ 127.280	\$ 108,677
Net filcome	\$ 65,157	\$ 39,211	\$ 127,280	\$ 108,077
Not income (loss) attributable to managette-II: interest-	(02)	0.5	620	205
Net income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests	(93)	85	630	395
Net Income to Shareholders	\$ 63,250	\$ 59,126	\$ 126,650	\$ 108,282
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME				
OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME Change in not unrealized gains on investments, not of taxos:				
Change in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes:	¢ 167 620	¢ 271 022	¢ 215 152	¢ 220 204
Net holding gains arising during the period	\$ 167,638	\$ 271,933	\$ 215,152	\$ 338,284

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Unrealized other-than-temporary impairment losses on fixed maturities arising				
during the period	(295)	(2,059)	606	(5,141)
Reclassification adjustments for net gains (losses) included in net income	(5,744)	7,665	(19,383)	56,615
Change in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes	161,599	277,539	196,375	389,758
Change in currency translation adjustments, net of taxes	129	6,066	2,089	13,885
Change in net actuarial pension loss, net of taxes	350	(2,872)	1,036	(2,193)
Total Other Comprehensive Income	162,078	280,733	199,500	401,450
Comprehensive Income	\$ 225,235	\$ 339,944	\$ 326,780	\$ 510,127
Comprehensive income (loss) attributable to noncontrolling interests	(93)	85	816	395
Comprehensive Income to Shareholders	\$ 225,328	\$ 339,859	\$ 325,964	\$ 509,732
1	/	,,	,	,,
NET INCOME PER SHARE				
Basic	\$ 6.49	\$ 6.02	\$ 12.94	\$ 11.03
Diluted	\$ 6.48	\$ 6.02	\$ 12.93	\$ 11.02
See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.				

MARKEL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity

	Common Stock	Retained Earnings		Other nprehensive Income	Total Shareholders Equity thousands)		-controlling nterests	Total Equity
December 31, 2008	\$ 869,744	\$ 1,297,901	\$	13,029	\$ 2,180,674	\$	261	\$ 2,180,935
Net Income	0	108,282	Ψ	0	108,282	Ψ	395	108,677
Change in net unrealized gains on investments,	ŭ	100,202			100,202		0,0	100,077
net of taxes	0	0		389,758	389,758		0	389,758
Cumulative effect of adoption of FASB ASC				,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	,			,
320-10, net of taxes	0	15,300		(15,300)	0		0	0
Change in currency translation adjustments, net		7,2		(,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,				
of taxes	0	0		13,885	13,885		0	13,885
Change in net actuarial pension loss, net of taxes	0	0		(2,193)	(2,193)		0	(2,193)
2				. , ,	. , ,			,
Comprehensive income					509,732		395	510,127
Restricted stock units expensed	1,906	0		0	1,906		0	1,906
Other	503	0		0	503		59	562
				_			-	
September 30, 2009	\$ 872,153	\$ 1,421,483	\$	399,179	\$ 2,692,815	\$	715	\$ 2,693,530
December 31, 2009	\$ 872,876	\$ 1,514,398	\$	387,086	\$ 2,774,360	\$	17,354	\$ 2,791,714
Net Income	0	126,650	-	0	126,650	-	630	127,280
Change in net unrealized gains on investments,		,			,			,
net of taxes	0	0		196,375	196,375		0	196,375
Change in currency translation adjustments, net				,	,			,
of taxes	0	0		1,903	1,903		186	2,089
Change in net actuarial pension loss, net of taxes	0	0		1,036	1,036		0	1,036
•								
Comprehensive income					325,964		816	326,780
Issuance of common stock	6,664	0		0	6,664		0	6,664
Repurchase of common stock	0	(42,080)		0	(42,080)		0	(42,080)
Restricted stock units expensed	1,257	0		0	1,257		0	1,257
Purchase of noncontrolling interest	(8,345)	0		237	(8,108)		(1,557)	(9,665)
Other	0	0		0	0		(510)	(510)
September 30, 2010	\$ 872,452	\$ 1,598,968	\$	586,637	\$ 3,058,057	\$	16,103	\$ 3,074,160

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

MARKEL CORPORATION AND SUBSIDIARIES

Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

	Septen	nths Ended nber 30,
	2010	2009 (thousands)
OPERATING ACTIVITIES	(aonars in	inousunus)
Net income	\$ 127,280	\$ 108,677
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities	45,544	109,956
Net Cash Provided By Operating Activities	172,824	218,633
INVESTING ACTIVITIES		
Proceeds from sales of fixed maturities and equity securities	220,093	116,728
Proceeds from maturities, calls and prepayments of fixed maturities	266,290	253,268
Cost of fixed maturities and equity securities purchased	(767,331)	(313,559)
Net change in short-term investments	172,512	(149,024)
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired	(40,284)	(7,846)
Other	(23,777)	14,508
Net Cash Used By Investing Activities	(172,497)	(85,925)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES		
Additions to senior long-term debt and other debt	30,697	505,260
Repayments of senior long-term debt and other debt	(7,697)	(253,506)
Repurchases of common stock	(42,080)	0
Purchase of noncontrolling interest	(3,001)	0
Other	(11,548)	59
Net Cash Provided (Used) By Financing Activities	(33,629)	251,813
Effect of foreign currency rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	762	14,892
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(32,540)	399,413
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	850,494	640,379
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS AT END OF PERIOD	\$ 817,954	\$ 1,039,792

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Basis of Presentation

Markel Corporation markets and underwrites specialty insurance products and programs to a variety of niche markets.

The consolidated balance sheet as of September 30, 2010, the related consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income for the quarters and nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009, and the consolidated statements of changes in equity and cash flows for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009 are unaudited. In the opinion of management, all adjustments necessary for fair presentation of such consolidated financial statements have been included. Such adjustments consist only of normal, recurring items. Interim results are not necessarily indicative of results of operations for the entire year. The consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2009 was derived from Markel Corporation s audited annual consolidated financial statements.

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (U.S. GAAP) and include the accounts of Markel Corporation and all subsidiaries (the Company). All significant intercompany balances and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation. Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation.

Prior to the fourth quarter of 2009, the Company accounted for its two non-insurance subsidiaries as investments in affiliates under the equity method of accounting. The Company had determined that the differences between the equity method of accounting and consolidation accounting for these two entities were immaterial to the consolidated financial statements. During the fourth quarter of 2009, the Company acquired two additional businesses that operate outside of the specialty insurance marketplace and, as a result, the Company consolidated the two entities that had previously been accounted for as investments in affiliates. This change had no impact on the Company s net income to shareholders for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2009. The Company consolidates the results of its non-insurance subsidiaries on a one-month lag.

The preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results may differ from the estimates and assumptions used in preparing the consolidated financial statements.

The consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as permitted by Form 10-Q and do not contain certain information included in the Company s annual consolidated financial statements and notes. Readers are urged to review the Company s 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K for a more complete description of the Company s business and accounting policies.

7

2. Net Income per Share

a) Net income per share was determined by dividing net income to shareholders by the applicable weighted average shares outstanding.

	Quarter Ended September 30,		Nine Mon	
(in thousands, except per share amounts)	2010	2009	2010	2009
Net income to shareholders	\$ 63,250	\$ 59,126	\$ 126,650	\$ 108,282
Basic common shares outstanding	9,748	9,816	9,785	9,815
Dilutive potential common shares	12	13	10	10
Diluted shares outstanding	9,760	9,829	9,795	9,825
Basic net income per share	\$ 6.49	\$ 6.02	\$ 12.94	\$ 11.03
Diluted net income per share	\$ 6.48	\$ 6.02	\$ 12.93	\$ 11.02

b) The Markel Corporation Omnibus Incentive Plan (Omnibus Incentive Plan) provides for grants or awards of cash, restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance grants and other stock-based awards to employees and directors. The Omnibus Incentive Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee of the Company s Board of Directors (Compensation Committee) and will terminate on March 5, 2013. In May 2010, the Compensation Committee awarded 26,410 restricted stock units to certain associates and executive officers. The restricted stock units had a grant-date fair value of \$9.5 million. Each restricted stock unit will ultimately allow the recipient to receive one share of the Company s common stock. The restricted stock units are designed to assist the Company in retaining the services of key employees. Twenty percent of the restricted stock units vest after one year, and the balance after five years, with pro rata vesting in case of death, disability or retirement. Shares will be issued in respect of the initial twenty percent of the restricted stock units promptly after vesting. The remaining shares will be issued only following termination of employment, except that issuance of a portion of the shares may occur earlier if designated share price targets are attained. Violation of non-competition agreements contained in the award agreement may result in cancellation of the award, even after vesting.

3. Reinsurance

The following tables summarize the effect of reinsurance on premiums written and earned.

	Quarter Ended September 30,				
(dollars in thousands)	20)9			
	Written Earned Writt		Written	Earned	
Direct	\$ 444,099	\$ 418,888	\$ 433,210	\$ 445,887	
Assumed	77,492	63,890	51,567	56,240	
Ceded	(54,436)	(47,423)	(53,822)	(53,729)	
Net premiums	\$ 467,155	\$ 435,355	\$ 430,955	\$ 448,398	
		Nine Months End	ed September 30,		
(dollars in thousands)	20	10	200)9	
	Written	Earned	Written	Earned	
Direct	\$ 1,301,792	\$ 1,238,911	\$ 1,286,943	\$ 1,361,057	
Assumed	226,337	173,287	190,345	162,273	
Ceded	(160,243)	(148,020)	(152,085)	(162,472)	
Net premiums	\$ 1,367,886	\$ 1,264,178	\$ 1,325,203	\$ 1,360,858	

Incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses were net of reinsurance recoverables (ceded incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses) of \$24.1 million and \$21.3 million, respectively, for the quarters ended September 30, 2010 and 2009 and \$87.9 million and \$38.1 million, respectively, for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and 2009. The nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$43.2 million of estimated reinsurance recoverables related to the Deepwater Horizon drilling rig explosion.

September 30, 2010

Gross

Unrealized

(325)

0

771,312

Gross

Unrealized

Unrealized

Other-Than-

Temporary

Estimated

Table of Contents

Industrial, consumer and all other

4. Investments

a) The following tables summarize the Company s available-for-sale investments.

	Amortized	Ullicalized	Ullicalized	1 emporary	Fair
(dollars in thousands)	Cost	Holding Gains	Holding Losses	Impairment Losses	Value
Fixed maturities:	Cost	Gailis	Losses	Losses	v aluc
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government					
	\$ 329,192	\$ 28,463	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 357,655
agencies	. ,	-,			,
Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions	2,180,273	134,517	(1,204)	0	2,313,586
Foreign governments	482,038	40,845	(338)	0	522,545
Residential mortgage-backed securities	398,112	35,492	(1,475)	(11,778)	420,351
Asset-backed securities	22,310	1,369	0	0	23,679
Public utilities	106,729	8,322	0	0	115,051
Convertible bonds	16,537	0	0	0	16,537
All other corporate bonds	1,621,072	133,922	(656)	(7,885)	1,746,453
Total fixed maturities	5,156,263	382,930	(3,673)	(19,663)	5,515,857
Equity securities:	-,,		(2,0.2)	(==,===)	0,000,000
Insurance companies, banks and trusts	380,170	299,967	(54)	0	680,083
Industrial, consumer and all other	582,480	324,741	(544)	0	906,677
industrial, consumer and air other	302,100	321,711	(311)	U	700,077
	0.44.440	<	(= 00)		
Total equity securities	962,650	624,708	(598)	0	1,586,760
Short-term investments	319,597	3	(2)	0	319,598
Investments, available-for-sale	\$ 6,438,510	\$ 1,007,641	\$ (4,273)	\$ (19,663)	\$ 7,422,215
	Ф 0, 100 , 010	Ψ 1,007,011	ψ (1,273)	Ψ (17,003)	Ψ 7,122,213
	Ψ 0, 120,210	ψ 1,007,011	Ψ (1,273)	Ψ (17,003)	Ψ 7,122,213
	\$ 0,120,010	, ,		(, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Ψ 7, 122,213
	ф 0, 120, 210	, ,	ecember 31, 200	9	ψ /, ·22,213
	\$ 0, 100,010	, ,		9 Unrealized	\$\tau_1,122,213
	\$ 0, 100,010	Do Gross	ecember 31, 200 Gross	9 Unrealized Other-Than-	Estimated
	Amortized	Do Gross Unrealized	ecember 31, 200 Gross Unrealized	9 Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary	, , ,
(dollars in thousands)		Do Gross	ecember 31, 200 Gross	9 Unrealized Other-Than-	Estimated
	Amortized	Do Gross Unrealized Holding	Gross Unrealized Holding	9 Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment	Estimated Fair
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities:	Amortized	Do Gross Unrealized Holding	Gross Unrealized Holding	9 Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment	Estimated Fair
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses	9 Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses	Estimated Fair Value
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91)	9 Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses	Estimated Fair Value
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses (91) (8,798)	9 Unrealized Other-Than-Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses (91) (8,798) (2,335)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 0 (12,342)	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 0 (12,342) 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 0 (12,342) 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities Convertible bonds	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302 30,750	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317 0	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 (12,342) 0 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619 30,750
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 0 (12,342) 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities Convertible bonds All other corporate bonds	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302 30,750 1,510,425	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317 0	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0 (13,942)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 (12,342) 0 0 (10,424)	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619 30,750 1,556,344
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities Convertible bonds	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302 30,750	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317 0	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 (12,342) 0 0 0	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619 30,750
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities Convertible bonds All other corporate bonds	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302 30,750 1,510,425	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317 0 70,285	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0 (13,942)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 (12,342) 0 0 (10,424)	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619 30,750 1,556,344
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities: U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions Foreign governments Residential mortgage-backed securities Asset-backed securities Public utilities Convertible bonds All other corporate bonds Total fixed maturities	Amortized Cost \$ 358,360 2,068,714 410,435 419,707 27,052 136,302 30,750 1,510,425	Gross Unrealized Holding Gains \$ 18,053 65,824 14,912 24,223 244 7,317 0 70,285	Gross Unrealized Holding Losses \$ (91) (8,798) (2,335) (1,534) (1,001) 0 (13,942)	Unrealized Other-Than- Temporary Impairment Losses \$ 0 0 (12,342) 0 0 (10,424)	Estimated Fair Value \$ 376,322 2,125,740 423,012 430,054 26,295 143,619 30,750 1,556,344

Table of Contents 13

505,472

266,165

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Total equity securities	843,841	509,834	(3,846)	0	1,349,829
Short-term investments	492,563	20	(2)	0	492,581
Investments, available-for-sale	\$ 6,298,149	\$ 710,712	\$ (31,549)	\$ (22,766)	\$ 6,954,546

10

b) The following tables summarize gross unrealized investment losses by the length of time that securities have continuously been in an unrealized loss position.

	Less than	12 months		per 30, 2010 hs or longer	Т	otal
	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary
	Fair	Impairment	Fair	Impairment	Fair	Impairment
(dollars in thousands)	Value	Losses	Value	Losses	Value	Losses
Obligations of states, municipalities and political						
subdivisions	\$ 1,652	\$ (3)	\$ 22,950	\$ (1,201)	\$ 24,602	\$ (1,204)
Foreign governments	20,022	(283)	4,838	(55)	24,860	(338)
Residential mortgage-backed securities	2,826	(11,390)	12,476	(1,863)	15,302	(13,253)
All other corporate bonds	10,314	(7,902)	21,006	(639)	31,320	(8,541)
Total fixed maturities	34,814	(19,578)	61,270	(3,758)	96,084	(23,336)
Equity securities:						
Insurance companies, banks and trusts	5,433	(54)	0	0	5,433	(54)
Industrial, consumer and all other	13,248	(544)	0	0	13,248	(544)
Total equity securities	18,681	(598)	0	0	18,681	(598)
Short-term investments	109,989	(2)	0	0	109,989	(2)
Total	\$ 163,484	\$ (20,178)	\$ 61,270	\$ (3,758)	\$ 224,754	\$ (23,936)

At September 30, 2010, the Company held 44 securities with a total estimated fair value of \$224.8 million and gross unrealized losses of \$23.9 million. Of these 44 securities, 21 securities had been in a continuous unrealized loss position for greater than one year and had a total estimated fair value of \$61.3 million and gross unrealized losses of \$3.8 million. All 21 securities were fixed maturities where the Company expects to receive all interest and principal payments when contractually due. The Company does not intend to sell or believe it will be required to sell these fixed maturities before recovery of their amortized cost.

	Less than	12 months	Total			
	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary	Estimated	Gross Unrealized Holding and Other-Than- Temporary
	Fair	Impairment	Fair Impairment		Fair	Impairment
(dollars in thousands)	Value	Losses	Value	Losses	Value	Losses
Fixed maturities:						
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S.						
government agencies	\$ 23,798	\$ (91)	\$ 0	\$ 0	\$ 23,798	\$ (91)
Obligations of states, municipalities and political						
subdivisions	214,792	(2,388)	148,570	(6,410)	363,362	(8,798)
Foreign governments	92,166	(2,335)	0	0	92,166	(2,335)
Residential mortgage-backed securities	33,223	(12,748)	11,162	(1,128)	44,385	(13,876)
Asset-backed securities	0	0	10,607	(1,001)	10,607	(1,001)
All other corporate bonds	217,072	(18,890)	143,057	(5,476)	360,129	(24,366)
Total fixed maturities	581,051	(36,452)	313,396	(14,015)	894,447	(50,467)
Equity securities:	Ź	, , ,	ĺ	` ' '	ĺ	, , ,
Insurance companies, banks and trusts	45,917	(3,521)	0	0	45,917	(3,521)
Industrial, consumer and all other	10,943	(325)	0	0	10,943	(325)
		, ,				,
Total equity securities	56,860	(3,846)	0	0	56,860	(3,846)
Short-term investments	4,298	(2)	0	0	4,298	(2)
Total	\$ 642,209	\$ (40,300)	\$ 313,396	\$ (14,015)	\$ 955,605	\$ (54,315)

At December 31, 2009, the Company held 190 securities with a total estimated fair value of \$955.6 million and gross unrealized losses of \$54.3 million. Of these 190 securities, 78 securities had been in a continuous unrealized loss position for greater than one year and had a total estimated fair value of \$313.4 million and gross unrealized losses of \$14.0 million. All 78 securities were fixed maturities.

The Company completes a detailed analysis each quarter to assess whether the decline in the fair value of any investment below its cost basis is deemed other-than-temporary. All securities with unrealized losses are reviewed. The Company considers many factors in completing its quarterly review of securities with unrealized losses for other-than-temporary impairment, including the length of time and the extent to which fair value has been below cost and the financial condition and near-term prospects of the issuer. For equity securities, the ability and intent to hold the security for a period of time sufficient to allow for anticipated recovery is considered. For fixed maturities, the Company considers whether it intends to sell the security or if it is more likely than not that it will be required to sell the security before recovery, the implied yield-to-maturity, the credit quality of the issuer and the ability to recover all amounts outstanding when contractually due.

For equity securities, a decline in fair value that is considered to be other-than-temporary is recognized in net income based on the fair value of the security at the time of assessment, resulting in a new cost basis for the security. For fixed maturities where the Company intends to sell the security or it is more likely than not that the Company will be required to sell the security before recovery of its amortized cost, a decline in fair value that is considered to be other-than-temporary is recognized in net income based on the fair value of the security

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Table of Contents

at the time of assessment, resulting in a new cost basis for the security. If the decline in fair value of a fixed maturity below its amortized cost is considered to be other-than-temporary based upon other considerations, the Company compares the estimated present value of the cash flows expected to be collected to the amortized cost of the security. The extent to which the estimated present value of the cash flows expected to be collected is less than the amortized cost of the security represents the credit-related portion of the other-than-temporary impairment, which is recognized in net income, resulting in a new cost basis for the security. Any remaining decline in fair value represents the non-credit portion of the other-than-temporary impairment, which is recognized in other comprehensive income. The discount rate used to calculate the estimated present value of the cash flows expected to be collected is the effective interest rate implicit for the security at the date of purchase.

When assessing whether it intends to sell a fixed maturity or if it is likely to be required to sell a fixed maturity before recovery of its amortized cost, the Company evaluates facts and circumstances including, but not limited to, decisions to reposition the investment portfolio, potential sales of investments to meet cash flow needs and potential sales of investments to capitalize on favorable pricing. Additional information on the methodology and significant inputs, by security type, that the Company used to determine the amount of credit loss recognized on fixed maturities with declines in fair value below amortized cost that were considered to be other-than-temporary is provided below.

Residential mortgage-backed securities. For U.S. mortgage-backed securities, credit impairment is assessed by estimating future cash flows from the underlying mortgage loans and interest payments. The cash flow estimate incorporates actual cash flows from the mortgage-backed securities through the current period and then projects the remaining cash flows using a number of assumptions, including prepayment rates, default rates, recovery rates on foreclosed properties and loss severity assumptions. Management develops specific assumptions using market data and internal estimates, as well as estimates from rating agencies and other third party sources. Default rates are estimated by considering current underlying mortgage loan performance and expectations of future performance. Estimates of future cash flows are discounted to present value. If the present value of expected cash flows is less than the amortized cost, the Company recognizes the estimated credit loss in net income.

Corporate bonds. For corporate bonds, credit impairment is assessed by evaluating the underlying issuer. As part of this assessment, the Company analyzes various factors, including the following:

fundamentals of the issuer, including current and projected earnings, current liquidity position and ability to raise capital;
fundamentals of the industry in which the issuer operates;
expectations of defaults and recovery rates;
changes in ratings by the rating agencies;

receipt of interest payments

other relevant market considerations; and

Default probabilities and recovery rates from rating agencies are key factors used in calculating the credit loss. Additional research of the industry and issuer is completed to determine if there is any current information that may affect the fixed maturity or its issuer in a negative manner and require an adjustment to the cash flow assumptions.

Table of Contents 17

13

c) The amortized cost and estimated fair value of fixed maturities at September 30, 2010 are shown below by contractual maturity and investment type.

(dollars in thousands)	Amortized Cost	Estimated Fair Value
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies:		
Due in one year or less	\$ 50,762	\$ 51,486
Due after one year through five years	159,814	175,660
Due after five years through ten years	115,161	126,899
Due after ten years	3,455	3,610
Total	329,192	357,655
Obligations of states, municipalities and political subdivisions:		
Due in one year or less	0	0
Due after one year through five years	66,799	70,055
Due after five years through ten years	696,909	741,307
Due after ten years	1,416,565	1,502,224
Total	2,180,273	2,313,586
Foreign governments:		
Due in one year or less	8,692	8,747
Due after one year through five years	195,793	207,568
Due after five years through ten years	277,553	306,230
Due after ten years	0	0
Total	482,038	522,545
Residential mortgage-backed securities:		
Due in one year or less	1,139	1,147
Due after one year through five years	9,707	10,055
Due after five years through ten years	30,679	32,171
Due after ten years	356,587	376,978
Total	398,112	420,351
Asset-backed securities:		
Due in one year or less	0	0
Due after one year through five years	11,151	11,848
Due after five years through ten years	1,000	1,179
Due after ten years	10,159	10,652
Total	22,310	23,679
Public utilities:		
Due in one year or less	25,904	26,310
Due after one year through five years	63,726	69,432
Due after five years through ten years	17,099	19,309
Due after ten years	0	0

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Total	106,729	115,051
Convertible bonds and all other corporate bonds:		
Due in one year or less	139,614	144,787
Due after one year through five years	694,186	746,445
Due after five years through ten years	543,009	596,752
Due after ten years	260,800	275,006
Total	1,637,609	1,762,990
Total fixed maturities:		
Due in one year or less	226,111	232,477
Due after one year through five years	1,201,176	1,291,063
Due after five years through ten years	1,681,410	1,823,847
Due after ten years	2,047,566	2,168,470
	¢ 5 157 272	Φ 5 515 057
Total fixed maturities	\$ 5,156,263	\$ 5,515,857

d) The following tables summarize the activity for credit losses recognized in net income on fixed maturities where other-than-temporary impairment was identified and a portion of the other-than-temporary impairment was included in other comprehensive income.

	Quarter	Ended
(dollars in thousands)	September 2010	ber 30, 2009
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance	\$ 10,307	\$ 6,214
Additions:		
Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized	0	1,599
Increases related to other-than-temporary impairment losses previously recognized	0	85
Total additions	0	1,684
Reductions:		
Sales of fixed maturities on which credit losses were recognized	0	(177)
Sales of fixed maturities on which credit losses were recognized	U	(177)
Cumulative credit loss, ending balance	\$ 10,307	\$ 7,721
	Nine Mont	hs Ended
	Septeml	ber 30,
(dollars in thousands)	Septeml	ber 30, 2009
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance	September 2010 \$ 9,141	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0
()	Septeml	ber 30, 2009
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions:	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions: Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions:	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions: Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions: Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized Increases related to other-than-temporary impairment losses previously recognized Total additions	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237 6,012 1,649
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions: Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized Increases related to other-than-temporary impairment losses previously recognized Total additions Reductions:	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0 0 1,185	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237 6,012 1,649 7,661
Cumulative credit loss, beginning balance Adoption of FASB ASC 320-10 Additions: Other-than-temporary impairment losses not previously recognized Increases related to other-than-temporary impairment losses previously recognized Total additions	Septeml 2010 \$ 9,141 0	ber 30, 2009 \$ 0 237 6,012 1,649

e) The following tables present net realized investment gains (losses) and the change in net unrealized gains on investments.

(dollars in thousands)	(Quarter Ended 2010	l Septe	ember 30, 2009
Realized gains:	_		_	
Sales of fixed maturities	\$	2,083	\$	1,398
Sales of equity securities		6,952		602
Total realized gains		9,035		2,000
Realized losses:				
Sales of fixed maturities		(103)		(9,170)
Sales of equity securities		0		(43)
Other-than-temporary impairments		0		(22,432)
Other		(150)		(125)
Total realized losses		(253)		(31,770)
Net realized investment gains (losses)	\$	8,782	\$	(29,770)
Change in net unrealized gains on investments:				
Fixed maturities	\$	107,060	\$	200,462
Equity securities	Ψ	159,385	Ψ	217,057
Short-term investments		(20)		46
		(=0)		.0
Net increase	\$	266,425	\$	417,565
(dellars in the coords)	Nir	ne Months End	ded Se	
(dollars in thousands)	Nir	ne Months End 2010	ded Se	ptember 30, 2009
Realized gains:		2010		2009
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities	Nir \$	2010 15,469	ded Se	3,741
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities		2010 15,469 19,215		3,741 1,232
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities		2010 15,469		3,741
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other		15,469 19,215 1,966		3,741 1,232 4,562
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities		2010 15,469 19,215		3,741 1,232
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains		15,469 19,215 1,966		3,741 1,232 4,562
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses:		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678)		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264)		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264)		3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments Other		2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264) (7,612)		2009 3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912) 0
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments Other Total realized losses Net realized investment gains (losses)	\$	2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264) (7,612) (14,554)	\$	2009 3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912) 0 (109,924)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments Other Total realized losses	\$	2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264) (7,612) (14,554) 22,096	\$	2009 3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912) 0 (109,924) (100,389)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments Other Total realized losses Net realized investment gains (losses) Change in net unrealized gains on investments: Fixed maturities	\$	2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264) (7,612) (14,554) 22,096	\$	2009 3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912) 0 (109,924) (100,389)
Realized gains: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other Total realized gains Realized losses: Sales of fixed maturities Sales of equity securities Other-than-temporary impairments Other Total realized losses Net realized investment gains (losses) Change in net unrealized gains on investments:	\$	2010 15,469 19,215 1,966 36,650 (678) 0 (6,264) (7,612) (14,554) 22,096	\$	2009 3,741 1,232 4,562 9,535 (23,955) (57) (85,912) 0 (109,924) (100,389)

Net increase \$ 327,308 \$ 565,301

16

f) The following tables present other-than-temporary impairment losses recognized in net income and included in net realized investment gains (losses) by investment type.

		Quarte	er Ended
			mber 30,
(dollars in thousands)	20	10	2009
Fixed maturities:			
Corporate bonds	\$	0	\$ (1,599)
Residential mortgage-backed securities		0	(85)
Total fixed maturities		0	(1,684)
Equity securities:			, i
Insurance companies, banks and trusts		0	(280)
•			, ,
Total equity securities		0	(280)
Total equity securities		U	(200)
T		0	(20, 469)
Investments in affiliates		0	(20,468)
Total	\$	0	\$ (22,432)
		T: N	
(dollars in thousands)		Septer	nths Ended mber 30,
(dollars in thousands) Fixed maturities:	20	Septer	
Fixed maturities:		Septer	mber 30, 2009
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds	20 \$	Septer	mber 30, 2009 \$ (7,310)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities	20 \$	Septer 10 0 .185)	mber 30, 2009 \$ (7,310) (2,121)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds	20 \$	Septer	mber 30, 2009 \$ (7,310)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 .185) 0	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 .185)	mber 30, 2009 \$ (7,310) (2,121)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities:	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185) 872)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities:	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts Industrial, consumer and all other	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 1185) 0 1185) 872) 965)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978) (38,548)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185) 872)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts Industrial, consumer and all other	20 \$ (1,	Septer 10 0 1185) 0 1185) 872) 965)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978) (38,548)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts Industrial, consumer and all other Total equity securities	20 \$ (1, (1, (2, (3,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185) 0 872) 965) 837) 0	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978) (38,548) (54,526)
Fixed maturities: Corporate bonds Residential mortgage-backed securities Other Total fixed maturities Equity securities: Insurance companies, banks and trusts Industrial, consumer and all other Total equity securities Investments in affiliates	20 \$ (1, (1, (2, (3,	Septer 10 0 185) 0 185) 872) 965) 837)	\$ (7,310) (2,121) (1,487) (10,918) (15,978) (38,548) (54,526) (20,468)

There were no write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments for the quarter ended September 30, 2010. Net realized investment losses for the quarter ended September 30, 2009 included \$22.4 million of write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments. Net realized investment gains for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and net realized investment losses for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 included \$6.3 million and \$85.9 million, respectively, of write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments.

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

g) The merger of First Market Bank with Union Bankshares Corporation was completed in the first quarter of 2010 and formed Union First Market Bankshares Corporation (Union). As a result of this merger, the Company received 3.5 million shares of common stock in Union for the Company s investment in First Market Bank. Prior to the merger, the Company s investment in First Market Bank was included in investments in affiliates on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company s investment in Union is included in equity securities on the consolidated balance sheet.

5. Property and Equipment

The Company s Atlas project is focused on the transformation of systems and business processes, primarily within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment, in support of the One Markel business model. During the third quarter of 2010, in response to continuous assessments of cost, organizational effort, program complexity and enterprise risks associated with Atlas, the Company decided to defer certain Atlas initiatives beyond 2011. Previously capitalized costs of \$7.7 million were expensed during the third quarter of 2010.

6. Revolving Credit Facility

On June 9, 2010, the Company entered into a revolving credit facility, which provides \$270 million of capacity for working capital and other general corporate purposes. The Company may increase the capacity of the revolving credit facility to \$350 million subject to certain terms and conditions. The Company may select from two interest rate options for balances outstanding under the facility and pays a commitment fee (0.50% at September 30, 2010) on the unused portion of the facility based on the Company s debt to equity leverage ratio as calculated under the agreement. At September 30, 2010, the Company had no borrowings outstanding related to the facility. This facility replaced the Company s previous \$375 million revolving credit facility and expires in June 2013.

7. Segment Reporting Disclosures

The Company operates in three segments of the specialty insurance marketplace: the Excess and Surplus Lines, the Specialty Admitted and the London markets. The Company considers many factors, including the nature of its insurance products, production sources, distribution strategies and regulatory environment in determining how to aggregate operating segments.

All investing activities related to our insurance operations are included in the Investing segment. For purposes of segment reporting, the Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines) segment includes lines of business that have been discontinued in conjunction with an acquisition. The Company s non-insurance operations primarily consist of controlling interests in various businesses, principally manufacturing operations. For purposes of segment reporting, the Company s non-insurance operations are not considered to be an operating segment.

Segment profit or loss for each of the Company s operating segments is measured by underwriting profit or loss. The property and casualty insurance industry commonly defines underwriting profit or loss as earned premiums net of losses and loss adjustment expenses and underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses. Underwriting profit or loss does not replace operating income or net income computed in accordance with U.S. GAAP as a measure of profitability. Underwriting profit or loss provides a basis for management to evaluate the Company s underwriting performance. Segment profit for the Investing segment is measured by net investment income and net realized investment gains or losses.

For management reporting purposes, the Company allocates assets to its underwriting, investing and non-insurance operations. Underwriting assets are all assets not specifically allocated to the Investing segment or to the Company s non-insurance operations. Underwriting assets are not allocated to the Excess and Surplus Lines, Specialty Admitted, London Insurance Market or Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines) segments since the Company does not manage its assets by operating segment. Invested assets and net investment income related to our insurance operations are allocated to the Investing segment since these assets are available for payment of losses and expenses for all operating segments. The Company does not allocate capital expenditures for long-lived assets to any of its operating segments for management reporting purposes.

18

a) The following tables summarize the Company s segment disclosures.

Quarter Ended September 30, 2010

(Addison in the county)	_	xcess and	Special	-	London Insurance	In (Dis	Other surance continued	Tourantina	C	
(dollars in thousands)		rplus Lines	Admitt		Market		Lines)	Investing		onsolidated
Gross premium volume	\$,	\$ 104,2		\$ 178,677	\$	0	\$ 0	\$	- ,
Net written premiums		208,299	98,5	21	160,120		215	0		467,155
Earned premiums		207,166	79,3	96	148,579		214	0		435,355
Losses and loss adjustment expenses:										
Current year		(175,289)	(51,2	99)	(103,702))	0	0		(330,290)
Prior years		52,751	3,8	91	49,277		(469)	0		105,450
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses		(89,986)	(31,9	31)	(59,585))	(138)	0		(181,640)
Underwriting profit (loss)		(5,358)		57	34,569		(393)	0		28,875
Net investment income		0		0	0		0	68,652		68,652
Net realized investment gains		0		0	0		0	8,782		8,782
Other revenues (insurance)		0		0	1,267		0	0		1,267
Other expenses (insurance)		0		0	(618))	0	0		(618)
Segment profit (loss)	\$	(5,358)	\$	57	\$ 35,218	\$	(393)	\$ 77,434	\$	106,958
Other revenues (non-insurance)										47,298
Other expenses (non-insurance)										(40,456)
Amortization of intangible assets										(3,903)
Interest expense										(18,598)
increst expense										(10,570)
Income before income taxes									\$	91,299
U.S. GAAP combined ratio ⁽¹⁾		103%	1	00%	77	%	NM ⁽²⁾			93%

Quarter Ended September 30, 2009

	Excess and	Specialty	London Insurance	Other Insurance (Discontinued		
(dollars in thousands)	Surplus Lines	Admitted	Market	Lines)	Investing	Consolidated
Gross premium volume	\$ 246,790	\$ 86,146	\$ 151,768	\$ 73	\$ 0	\$ 484,777
Net written premiums	219,237	79,135	132,543	40	0	430,955
Earned premiums	226,650	73,456	148,252	40	0	448,398
Losses and loss adjustment expenses:						
Current year	(149,946)	(46,448)	(102,426)	0	0	(298,820)
Prior years	37,494	4,375	29,273	(9,653)	0	61,489
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses	(100,203)	(30,867)	(62,171)	154	0	(193,087)

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Underwriting profit (loss)	13,995	516	12,928	(9,459)	0	17,980
Net investment income	0	0	0	0	66,298	66,298
Net realized investment losses	0	0	0	0	(29,770)	(29,770)
Segment profit (loss)	\$ 13,995	\$ 516	\$ 12,928	\$ (9,459)	\$ 36,528	\$ 54,508
Other revenues (non-insurance)						15,423
Other expenses (non-insurance)						(14,193)
Amortization of intangible assets						(1,435)
Interest expense						(12,280)
Income before income taxes						\$ 42,023
U.S. GAAP combined ratio ⁽¹⁾	94%	99%	91%	$NM^{(2)}$		96%

The U.S. GAAP combined ratio is a measure of underwriting performance and represents the relationship of incurred losses, loss adjustment expenses and underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses to earned premiums.

⁽²⁾ NM Ratio is not meaningful.

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2010

(dollars in thousands)	Excess and Surplus Lines	Specialty Admitted	London Insurance Market	Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)	Investing	Consolidated
Gross premium volume	\$ 692,949	\$ 261,138	\$ 573,999	\$ 43	\$ 0	\$ 1,528,129
Net written premiums	618,835	242,199	506,594	258	0	1,367,886
Earned premiums	621,331	227,000	415,590	257	0	1,264,178
Losses and loss adjustment expenses:						
Current year	(452,774)	(143,097)	(320,890)	0	0	(916,761)
Prior years	103,453	4,803	75,160	(2,900)	0	180,516
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance						
expenses	(260,526)	(90,088)	(166,674)	(126)	0	(517,414)
Underwriting profit (loss)	11,484	(1,382)	3,186	(2,769)	0	10,519
Net investment income	0	0	0	0	201,438	201,438
Net realized investment gains	0	0	0	0	22,096	22,096
Other revenues (insurance)	0	0	6,182	0	0	6,182
Other expenses (insurance)	0	0	(5,482)	0	0	(5,482)
G C(A)	ф. 11.404	Φ (1.202)	Φ 2.006	Φ (2.7(0)	ф 222 524	Φ 224.752
Segment profit (loss)	\$ 11,484	\$ (1,382)	\$ 3,886	\$ (2,769)	\$ 223,534	\$ 234,753
Other revenues (non-insurance)						119,593
Other expenses (non-insurance)						(103,958)
Amortization of intangible assets						(11,717)
Interest expense						(54,891)
Income before income taxes						\$ 183,780
U.S. GAAP combined ratio ⁽¹⁾	98%	101%	99%	NM ⁽²⁾		99%

Nine Months Ended September 30, 2009

(dollars in thousands)	Excess and Surplus Lines	Specialty Admitted	London Insurance Market	Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)	Investing	Consolidated
Gross premium volume	\$ 740,485	\$ 226,697	\$ 509,967	\$ 139	\$ 0	\$ 1,477,288
Net written premiums	666,237	209,007	450,099	(140)	0	1,325,203
Earned premiums	717,453	226,945	416,600	(140)	0	1,360,858
Losses and loss adjustment expenses:						
Current year	(491,669)	(145,930)	(295,202)	0	0	(932,801)
Prior years	88,514	4,802	67,169	(4,565)	0	155,920
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance						
expenses	(297,163)	(84,242)	(159,320)	(593)	0	(541,318)

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Underwriting profit (loss)	17,135	1,575	29,247	(5,298)	0	42,659
Net investment income	0	0	0	0	199,111	199,111
Net realized investment losses	0	0	0	0	(100,389)	(100,389)
Segment profit (loss)	\$ 17,135	\$ 1,575	\$ 29,247	\$ (5,298)	\$ 98,722	\$ 141,381
Other revenues (non-insurance)						58,378
Other expenses (non-insurance)						(52,953)
Amortization of intangible assets						(4,341)
Interest expense						(35,939)
Income before income taxes						\$ 106,526
U.S. GAAP combined ratio ⁽¹⁾	98%	99%	93%	$NM^{(2)}$		97%

⁽¹⁾ The U.S. GAAP combined ratio is a measure of underwriting performance and represents the relationship of incurred losses, loss adjustment expenses and underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses to earned premiums.

⁽²⁾ NM Ratio is not meaningful.

b) The following table reconciles segment assets to the Company s consolidated balance sheets.

(dollars in thousands)	September 30, 2010	December 31, 2009
Segment Assets:		
Investing	\$ 8,234,413	\$ 7,844,052
Underwriting	2,100,270	2,214,991
Total Segment Assets	\$ 10,334,683	\$ 10,059,043
Non-insurance operations	246,439	182,853
Total Assets	\$ 10,581,122	\$ 10,241,896

8. Derivatives

The Company is a party to a credit default swap agreement, under which third party credit risk is transferred from a counterparty to the Company. The Company entered into the credit default swap agreement for investment purposes. At both September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009, the notional amount of the credit default swap was \$33.1 million, which represented the Company s aggregate exposure to losses if specified credit events involving third party reference entities occur. These third party reference entities are specified under the terms of the agreement and represent a portfolio of names upon which the Company has assumed credit risk from the counterparty. The Company s exposure to loss from any one reference entity is limited to \$20.0 million. The credit default swap has a scheduled termination date of December 2014.

The credit default swap is accounted for as a derivative instrument and is recorded at fair value with any changes in fair value recorded in net investment income. The fair value of the credit default swap was \$27.0 million at September 30, 2010 and December 31, 2009. The fair value of the credit default swap is determined by the Company using an external valuation model that is dependent upon several inputs, including changes in interest rates, credit spreads, expected default rates, changes in credit quality, future expected recovery rates and other market factors. The fair value of the credit default swap is included in other liabilities on the consolidated balance sheet. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, net investment income included a favorable change in the fair value of the credit default swap of \$1.4 million and less than \$0.1 million, respectively. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2009, net investment income included a favorable change in the fair value of the credit default swap of \$0.6 million and \$3.0 million, respectively.

The Company had no other material derivative instruments at September 30, 2010.

9. Employee Benefit Plans

a) Expenses relating to all of the Company s defined contribution plans were \$3.5 million and \$10.1 million, respectively, for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 and \$3.3 million and \$9.4 million, respectively, for the same periods in 2009.

b) The following table presents the components of net periodic benefit cost for the Terra Nova Pension Plan, a defined benefit plan.

	Quarter Septem		Nine Mon Septem	
(dollars in thousands)	2010	2009	2010	2009
Service cost	\$ 312	\$ 428	\$ 923	\$ 1,222
Interest cost	1,714	1,527	5,076	4,355
Expected return on plan assets	(2,176)	(1,743)	(6,443)	(4,973)
Amortization of net actuarial pension loss	486	517	1,439	1,474
Net periodic benefit cost	\$ 336	\$ 729	\$ 995	\$ 2,078

The Company contributed \$6.2 million to the Terra Nova Pension Plan during the nine months ended September 30, 2010. The Company expects plan contributions to total \$6.5 million in 2010.

10. Contingencies

On February 10, 2009, Guaranty Bank, an insured under a program written by the Company covering financial institutions against defaults on second mortgages and home equity loans, filed a lawsuit against the Company subsidiary, Evanston Insurance Company (Evanston), and the managing general agent for the program, Universal Assurors Agency, Inc., in the United States District Court for the Eastern District of Wisconsin. The lawsuit alleged violations of the Wisconsin insurance code relating to Guaranty Bank supplies, which has been in force since 2004, and sought, among other things, the return of all premiums paid under the policy and a declaration requiring continued coverage of losses notwithstanding the claim for return of premiums paid. In September 2010, the parties reached agreement to settle the litigation, with Evanston paying outstanding claims under the policy as of July 1, 2010, and the terms of the policy being amended for the period after July 1, 2010. An underwriting loss of \$19.9 million relating to the settlement was recognized in the third quarter of 2010.

Other contingencies arise in the normal conduct of the Company s operations and are not expected to have a material impact on the Company s financial condition or results of operations. However, adverse outcomes are possible and could negatively impact the Company s financial condition and results of operations.

11. Recent Accounting Pronouncements

Effective in the first quarter of 2010, the Company adopted Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2010-06, *Improving Disclosures about Fair Value Measurements*, which expands disclosure requirements related to fair value measurements. ASU No. 2010-06 requires disclosure of the amounts of and reasons for significant transfers into and out of Level 1 and Level 2 fair value measurements. This guidance also requires gross rather than net disclosures about purchases, sales, issuances and settlements relating to Level 3 fair value measurements. Disclosures about the valuation techniques and inputs used to measure fair value for Level 2 and Level 3 fair value measurements are required as well. Since ASU No. 2010-06 addresses financial statement disclosures only, the adoption of this guidance did not have an impact on the Company s financial position, results of operations or cash flows. The Company has included the disclosures required by ASU No. 2010-06 in note 12.

In June 2009, the FASB issued Statement of Financial Accounting Standards (Statement) No. 167, *Amendments to FASB Interpretation No. 46(R)*. In December 2009, the FASB issued ASU No. 2009-17, *Improvements to*

Financial Reporting by Enterprises Involved with Variable Interest Entities, to amend their codification for Statement No. 167. This guidance removes the scope exception for qualifying special-purpose entities, includes new criteria for determining the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity and increases the frequency of required assessments to determine whether an entity is the primary beneficiary of a variable interest entity. In January 2010, the FASB decided to indefinitely defer the consolidation requirements of ASU No. 2009-17 for interests in certain investment entities. The FASB also decided to revise the provisions of ASU No. 2009-17 for determining whether service-provider or decision-maker fee arrangements represent a variable interest. Both the provisions of ASU No. 2009-17 as issued and the subsequent revisions to this guidance became effective for the Company on January 1, 2010. The adoption of this guidance did not have an impact on the Company s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

Effective July 1, 2010, the Company adopted ASU No. 2010-11, *Scope Exception Related to Embedded Credit Derivatives*, which clarifies that the only type of embedded credit derivatives that are exempt from bifurcation requirements are those that relate to the subordination of one financial instrument to another. This guidance requires analysis of embedded credit derivative features other than subordination to determine if they require bifurcation and separate accounting treatment. The adoption of ASU No. 2010-11 did not have an impact on the Company s financial position, results of operations or cash flows.

In October 2010, the FASB issued ASU No. 2010-26, Accounting for Costs Associated with Acquiring or Renewing Insurance Contracts, to address diversity in practice within the insurance industry regarding the interpretation of which costs relating to the acquisition of new or renewal insurance contracts qualify for deferral. This guidance modifies the definition of the types of costs incurred by insurance companies that can be capitalized in the acquisition of new and renewal contracts. This guidance specifies that a cost must be directly related to the successful acquisition of a new or renewal insurance contract in order to be capitalized. ASU No. 2010-26 becomes effective for the Company beginning January 1, 2012, and would allow, but not require, retrospective application. The Company is currently evaluating ASU No. 2010-26 to determine the potential impact that adopting this standard will have on its consolidated financial statements.

12. Fair Value Measurements

FASB ASC 820-10, *Fair Value Measurements and Disclosures*, establishes a three-level hierarchy that prioritizes the inputs to valuation techniques used to measure fair value. The fair value hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities (Level 1) and the lowest priority to unobservable inputs (Level 3). If the inputs used to measure the assets or liabilities fall within different levels of the hierarchy, the classification is based on the lowest level input that is significant to the fair value measurement of the asset or liability. Classification of assets and liabilities within the hierarchy considers the markets in which the assets and liabilities are traded and the reliability and transparency of the assumptions used to determine fair value. The hierarchy requires the use of observable market data when available. The levels of the hierarchy are defined as follows:

Level 1 Inputs to the valuation methodology are quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities traded in active markets.

Level 2 Inputs to the valuation methodology include quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, inputs other than quoted prices that are observable for the asset or liability and market-corroborated inputs.

23

Level 3 Inputs to the valuation methodology are unobservable for the asset or liability and are significant to the fair value measurement.

In accordance with FASB ASC 820, the Company determines fair value based on the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. In determining fair value, the Company uses various methods, including the market, income and cost approaches. The Company uses valuation techniques that maximize the use of observable inputs and minimize the use of unobservable inputs. The following section describes the valuation methodologies used by the Company to measure assets and liabilities at fair value, including an indication of the level within the fair value hierarchy in which each asset or liability is generally classified.

Investments available-for-sale. Investments available-for-sale are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis and include fixed maturities, equity securities and short-term investments. Short-term investments include certificates of deposit, commercial paper, discount notes and treasury bills with original maturities of one year or less. Fair value for investments available-for-sale is determined by the Company after considering various sources of information, including information provided by a third party pricing service. The pricing service provides prices for substantially all of the Company s fixed maturities and equity securities. In determining fair value, the Company generally does not adjust the prices obtained from the pricing service. The Company obtains an understanding of the pricing service s valuation methodologies and related inputs, which include, but are not limited to, reported trades, benchmark yields, issuer spreads, bids, offers, duration, credit ratings, estimated cash flows and prepayment speeds. The Company validates prices provided by the pricing service by reviewing prices from other pricing sources and analyzing pricing data in certain instances.

Fair value for investments available-for-sale is measured based upon quoted prices in active markets, if available. Due to variations in trading volumes and the lack of quoted market prices for fixed maturities, the fair value of fixed maturities is normally derived through recent reported trades for identical or similar securities, making adjustments through the reporting date based upon available market observable data described above. If there are no recent reported trades, the fair value of fixed maturities may be derived through the use of matrix pricing or model processes, where future cash flow expectations are developed based upon collateral performance and discounted at an estimated market rate.

The Company has evaluated the various types of securities in its investment portfolio to determine an appropriate fair value hierarchy level based upon trading activity and the observability of market inputs. Level 1 investments include those traded on an active exchange, such as the New York Stock Exchange. Level 2 investments include U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S. government agencies, municipal bonds, foreign government bonds, residential mortgage-backed securities and corporate debt securities.

Derivatives. Derivatives are recorded at fair value on a recurring basis and include a credit default swap. The fair value of the credit default swap is measured by the Company using a third party pricing model. See note 8 for a discussion of the valuation model for the credit default swap, including the key inputs and assumptions to the model. Due to the significance of unobservable inputs required in measuring the fair value of the credit default swap, the credit default swap has been classified as Level 3 within the fair value hierarchy.

24

The following table presents the balances of assets and liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis as of September 30, 2010, by level within the fair value hierarchy.

(dollars in thousands)	Lev	el 1	Level 2	2	Level 3		Total
Assets:							
Investments available-for-sale:							
Fixed maturities:							
U.S. Treasury securities and obligations of U.S.							
government agencies	\$	0	\$ 357,6	555	\$ 0	\$	357,655
Obligations of states, municipalities and political							
subdivisions		0	2,313,5	586	0	2	,313,586
Foreign governments		0	522,5	545	0		522,545
Residential mortgage-backed securities		0	420,3	351	0		420,351
Asset-backed securities		0	23,0	579	0		23,679
Public utilities		0	115,0)51	0		115,051
Convertible bonds		0	16,5	537	0		16,537
All other corporate bonds		0	1,746,4	153	0	1	,746,453
Total fixed maturities		0	5,515,8	357	0	5	,515,857
P:4							
Equity securities:	60	0.002		0	0		600.002
Insurance companies, banks and trusts		0,083		0	0		680,083
Industrial, consumer and all other	90	6,677		0	0		906,677
	4.50					_	-04-40
Total equity securities	1,58	6,760		0	0	1	,586,760
Short-term investments	26	9,354	50,2	244	0		319,598
Total investments available-for-sale	1,85	6,114	5,566,	01	0	7	,422,215
	,						
Liabilities:							
Derivative contracts	\$	0	\$	0	\$ 26,952	\$	26,952
* ***		-			,		- /

The following tables summarize changes in Level 3 liabilities measured at fair value on a recurring basis.

(dollars in thousands)	Quarter Ended September 30, 2010 2009		
Derivatives, Beginning of Period	\$ 28,397	\$ 27,630	
Total gains included in:	Ψ 20,391	φ 27,030	
Net income	(1,445)	(649)	
Other comprehensive income	0	0	
Transfers into Level 3	0	0	
Transfers out of Level 3	0	0	
	Ü		
Derivatives, End of Period	\$ 26,952	\$ 26,981	
Net unrealized gains included in net income relating to liabilities held			
at September 30, 2010 and 2009	\$ 1,445 (1)	\$ 649 (1)	
at September 30, 2010 and 2009	\$ 1,445 \\	\$ 049 V	
	Nine Months Ende	d September 30.	
(dollars in thousands)	Nine Months Ender	d September 30,	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period	2010	2009	
	2010	2009	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in:	2010 \$ 26,968	2009 \$ 29,964	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income	2010 \$ 26,968 (16)	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983)	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income Transfers into Level 3	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income Transfers into Level 3	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income Transfers into Level 3 Transfers out of Level 3	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0 0	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income Transfers into Level 3 Transfers out of Level 3 Derivatives, End of Period	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0 0	
Derivatives, Beginning of Period Total gains included in: Net income Other comprehensive income Transfers into Level 3 Transfers out of Level 3	2010 \$ 26,968 (16) 0 0	2009 \$ 29,964 (2,983) 0 0	

⁽¹⁾ Included in net investment income in the consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income.

There were no transfers into or out of Level 1 and Level 2 during the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010. The Company did not have any assets or liabilities measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis during the nine months ended September 30, 2010. At September 30, 2010, the Company did not hold material investments in auction rate securities, loans held for sale or mortgage-backed securities backed by subprime or Alt-A collateral, which were financial instruments whose valuations, in many cases, were significantly affected by the lack of market liquidity during 2008 and 2009.

13. Acquisitions

On October 15, 2010, the Company completed its acquisition of 100% of the outstanding shares of Aspen Holdings, Inc. (Aspen), a Nebraska-based privately held insurance group that provides workers compensation insurance and related services, principally to small businesses, in 31 states. This acquisition will provide the Company with the ability to expand its insurance operations to include workers compensation coverage. Aspen s subsidiaries collectively underwrite more than \$300 million of gross written premium annually. The subsidiaries operate through a network of over 9,000 retail agents and have more than 500 employees based in Nebraska, Rhode Island, Nevada, California and Florida.

26

Aspen shareholders received cash consideration of approximately \$125 million, as well as contingent value rights that may result in the payment of additional cash consideration depending, among other things, upon the development of Aspen s loss reserves and loss sensitive profit commissions over time. Based on current expectations, the Company believes that it is unlikely that any contingent consideration will be paid related to the contingent value rights.

As an additional part of the consideration, outstanding options to purchase shares of Aspen s common stock were converted into options to purchase 58,116 shares of the Company s common stock at an average exercise price of \$225.94 per share.

Aspen s operating results will be included in the Specialty Admitted segment.

Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The accompanying consolidated financial statements and related notes have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (U.S. GAAP) and include the accounts of Markel Corporation and all subsidiaries.

Critical Accounting Estimates

Critical accounting estimates are those estimates that both are important to the portrayal of our financial condition and results of operations and require us to exercise significant judgment. The preparation of financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and the disclosure of material contingent assets and liabilities, including litigation contingencies. These estimates, by necessity, are based on assumptions about numerous factors.

We review our critical accounting estimates and assumptions quarterly. These reviews include evaluating the adequacy of reserves for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, the reinsurance allowance for doubtful accounts and income tax liabilities, as well as analyzing the recoverability of deferred tax assets, assessing goodwill for impairment and evaluating the investment portfolio for other-than-temporary declines in estimated fair value. Actual results may differ materially from the estimates and assumptions used in preparing the consolidated financial statements.

Readers are urged to review our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K for a more complete description of our critical accounting estimates.

Our Business

We market and underwrite specialty insurance products and programs to a variety of niche markets and believe that our specialty product focus and niche market strategy enable us to develop expertise and specialized market knowledge. We seek to differentiate ourselves from competitors by our expertise, service, continuity and other value-based considerations. We compete in three segments of the specialty insurance marketplace: the Excess and Surplus Lines, the Specialty Admitted and the London markets. Our financial goals are to earn consistent underwriting profits and superior investment returns to build shareholder value.

27

Our Excess and Surplus Lines segment writes property and casualty insurance outside of the standard market for hard-to-place risks including catastrophe-exposed property, professional liability, products liability, general liability, commercial umbrella and other coverages tailored for unique exposures. In March 2009, we transitioned the four underwriting units included in our Excess and Surplus Lines segment to a customer-focused regional office model as part of our One Markel initiative. Each regional office is responsible for serving the wholesale producers located in its region. The underwriters at our regional offices have access to and expertise in all of our product offerings and are located closer to our producers.

Our Specialty Admitted segment writes risks that, although unique and hard-to-place in the standard market, must remain with an admitted insurance company for marketing and regulatory reasons. Our underwriting units in this segment write specialty program insurance for well-defined niche markets and personal and commercial property and liability coverages. Our Specialty Admitted segment is comprised of two underwriting units, the Markel Specialty and Markel American Specialty Personal and Commercial Lines units. Our Specialty Admitted segment included a third underwriting unit, Markel Global Marine and Energy, until late 2008 when we decided to close that unit and place its programs into run-off.

Our London Insurance Market segment writes specialty property, casualty, professional liability, equine and marine insurance on a worldwide basis. We participate in the London market through Markel International, which includes Markel Capital Limited and Markel International Insurance Company Limited, wholly-owned subsidiaries. Markel Capital Limited is the corporate capital provider for Markel Syndicate 3000 at Lloyd s, which is managed by Markel Syndicate Management Limited, a wholly-owned subsidiary.

For purposes of segment reporting, the Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines) segment includes lines of business that have been discontinued in conjunction with an acquisition.

Through our wholly-owned subsidiary Markel Ventures, Inc., we own interests in various businesses that operate outside of the specialty insurance marketplace. These businesses are viewed by management as separate and distinct from our insurance operations. Local management teams oversee the day-to-day operations of these companies, while strategic decisions are made in conjunction with members of our executive management team, principally our President and Chief Investment Officer. The financial results of those companies in which we own controlling interests have been consolidated in our financial statements. The financial results of those companies in which we hold a noncontrolling interest are accounted for under the equity method of accounting.

Our strategy in making these private equity investments is similar to our strategy for purchasing equity securities. We seek to invest in profitable companies, with honest and talented management, that exhibit reinvestment opportunities and capital discipline, at reasonable prices. We intend to own the businesses acquired for a long period of time.

Our non-insurance operations are comprised of a diverse portfolio of companies from various industries, including a manufacturer of dredging equipment, a manufacturer of high-speed bakery equipment, an owner and operator of manufactured housing communities and a manufacturer of laminated furniture products. During the second quarter of 2010, we acquired a controlling interest in a manufacturer of food processing equipment, and we acquired a noncontrolling interest in a real estate investment fund manager.

28

Key Performance Indicators

We measure financial success by our ability to compound growth in book value per share at a high rate of return over a long period of time. To mitigate the effects of short-term volatility, we measure ourselves over a five-year period. We believe that growth in book value per share is the most comprehensive measure of our success because it includes all underwriting and investing results. We measure underwriting results by our underwriting profit or loss and combined ratio. These measures are discussed in greater detail under Results of Operations.

Results of Operations

The following table presents the components of net income to shareholders.

Quarter Ended September 30,			Nine Mon Septem	
(dollars in thousands)	2010	2009	2010	2009
Underwriting profit	\$ 28,875	\$ 17,980	\$ 10,519	\$ 42,659
Net investment income	68,652	66,298	201,438	199,111
Net realized investment gains (losses)	8,782	(29,770)	22,096	(100,389)
Other revenues	48,565	15,423	125,775	58,378
Amortization of intangible assets	(3,903)	(1,435)	(11,717)	(4,341)
Other expenses	(41,074)	(14,193)	(109,440)	(52,953)
Interest expense	(18,598)	(12,280)	(54,891)	(35,939)
Income tax (expense) benefit	(28,142)	17,188	(56,500)	2,151
Net (income) loss attributable to noncontrolling interests	93	(85)	(630)	(395)
				Ì
Net income to shareholders	\$ 63,250	\$ 59,126	\$ 126,650	\$ 108,282

Net income to shareholders for the quarter ended September 30, 2010 increased 7% compared to the same period of 2009 primarily due to an increase in underwriting profit and improved investment returns, which were partially offset by an increase in income taxes. Net income to shareholders for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 increased 17% compared to the same period of 2009 primarily due to improved investment returns. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the improved investment returns were partially offset by a deterioration in underwriting results, which was due in part to higher losses from catastrophes, and an increase in income taxes compared to the same period of 2009. For both periods of 2010, the improved investment returns resulted from lower write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments compared to 2009. The components of net income to shareholders are discussed in further detail under Underwriting Results, Investing Results, Non-Insurance Operations and Interest Expense and Income Taxes.

Underwriting Results

Underwriting profits are a key component of our strategy to grow book value per share. We believe that the ability to achieve consistent underwriting profits demonstrates knowledge and expertise, commitment to superior customer service and the ability to manage insurance risk. The property and casualty insurance industry commonly defines underwriting profit or loss as earned premiums net of losses and loss adjustment expenses and underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses. We use underwriting profit or loss as a basis for evaluating our underwriting performance.

The following table presents selected data from our underwriting operations.

	Quarter l	Ended	Nine Months Ended			
	Septemb	er 30,	Septemb	er 30,		
(dollars in thousands)	2010	2009	2010	2009		
Gross premium volume	\$ 521,591	\$ 484,777	\$ 1,528,129	\$ 1,477,288		
Net written premiums	\$ 467,155	\$ 430,955	\$ 1,367,886	\$ 1,325,203		
Net retention	90%	89%	90%	90%		
Earned premiums	\$ 435,355	\$ 448,398	\$ 1,264,178	\$ 1,360,858		
Losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$ 224,840	\$ 237,331	\$ 736,245	\$ 776,881		
Underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses	\$ 181,640	\$ 193,087	\$ 517,414	\$ 541,318		
Underwriting profit	\$ 28,875	\$ 17,980	\$ 10,519	\$ 42,659		
U.S. GAAP Combined Ratios ⁽¹⁾						
Excess and Surplus Lines	103%	94%	98%	98%		
Specialty Admitted	100%	99%	101%	99%		
London Insurance Market	77%	91%	99%	93%		
Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)	$NM^{(2)}$	$NM^{(2)}$	$NM^{(2)}$	$NM^{(2)}$		
Markel Corporation (Consolidated)	93%	96%	99%	97%		

Our combined ratio was 93% and 99%, respectively, for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to 96% and 97%, respectively, for the same periods in 2009. For the third quarter of 2010, the decrease in the combined ratio was due to more favorable development of prior accident years loss reserves and a lower expense ratio, partially offset by a higher current accident year loss ratio compared to the same period of 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the increase in the combined ratio was due to a higher current accident year loss ratio and a higher expense ratio, partially offset by more favorable development of prior years loss reserves compared to the same period of 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the combined ratio included \$32.7 million, or 3 points, of underwriting loss on the Chilean earthquake and the Deepwater Horizon drilling rig explosion, which occurred in February 2010 and April 2010, respectively.

The combined ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$32.9 million, or 8 points, and \$71.9 million, or 6 points, respectively, of underwriting loss for two programs previously underwritten in the Excess and Surplus Lines segment that were exposed to losses associated with the adverse conditions in the residential mortgage market in recent years. The first of these programs provided coverage to financial institutions for losses on defaults by borrowers on second mortgages and home equity loans. We have been in the process of exiting this program since the first quarter of 2009. During the third quarter of 2010, we settled litigation related to this program with Guaranty Bank, the program s largest insured, and recognized an underwriting loss of \$19.9 million. The second of these programs was an errors and omissions program for mortgage servicing companies, which primarily experienced losses on the 2008 and 2007 accident years. We placed this program into run-off in the third quarter of 2010. Exposure on both programs is principally with regard to loan transactions that occurred before the end of 2008. Delinquencies and losses with regard to these loans have been greater than anticipated, resulting in greater frequency and severity of claims under both programs. Our loss reserves are based on judgments about the future performance of the underlying loans; however, continued weakness or other disruptions in the residential housing markets may result in additional loss experience and require strengthening of our loss reserves.

The U.S. GAAP combined ratio is a measure of underwriting performance and represents the relationship of incurred losses, loss adjustment expenses and underwriting, acquisition and insurance expenses to earned premiums. A combined ratio less than 100% indicates an underwriting profit, while a combined ratio greater than 100% reflects an underwriting loss.

⁽²⁾ NM Ratio is not meaningful.

The expense ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included approximately 4 points and 3 points, respectively, of costs associated with the implementation of our One Markel initiative. The expense ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2009 included approximately 1 point and 2 points, respectively, of costs associated with the implementation of our One Markel initiative. As discussed in prior periods, the goal of the Atlas project, which is focused on the transformation of our systems and business processes in support of the One Markel business model, is to provide unified systems to handle operational functions, including underwriting and policy issuance, claims, billing, agency management and reinsurance, primarily within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment. During the third quarter of 2010, in response to continuous assessments of cost, organizational effort, program complexity and enterprise risks associated with the Atlas project, we have re-focused and simplified our implementation approach. While our ultimate objectives remain unchanged, we have focused our attention for the immediate future on the successful delivery of the billing and collections system in October 2010, and the development and delivery of a data warehouse and agency internet functionality in 2011. We believe we can be more successful by completing these projects before proceeding with development of the remaining initiatives. Previously capitalized costs of \$7.7 million were expensed during the third quarter of 2010.

The combined ratio for the Excess and Surplus Lines segment was 103% and 98%, respectively for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to 94% and 98%, respectively, for the same periods in 2009. For the third quarter of 2010, the increase in the combined ratio was primarily due to a higher current accident year loss ratio, partially offset by more favorable development on prior years loss reserves. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, a higher current accident year loss ratio was offset by more favorable development on prior years loss reserves. The combined ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$32.9 million, or 18 points, and \$71.9 million, or 13 points, respectively, of underwriting loss on two programs described above that were impacted by the adverse conditions in the residential mortgage market in recent years. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2009, the combined ratio included \$11.8 million, or 6 points, and \$26.3 million, or 4 points, respectively, of underwriting loss for these same two programs.

The Excess and Surplus Lines segment s combined ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$52.8 million and \$103.5 million, respectively, of favorable development on prior years loss reserves compared to \$37.5 million and \$88.5 million of favorable development for the same periods in 2009. The redundancies on prior years loss reserves experienced within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment during both periods of 2010 were primarily on the 2006 to 2009 accident years of our professional and products liability programs due to lower loss severity than originally anticipated. As the average claim severity estimates on these long-tail books of business decreased, our actuarial estimates of the ultimate liability for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses were reduced, and management reduced prior years loss reserves accordingly.

The combined ratio for the Specialty Admitted segment was 100% and 101%, respectively, for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to 99% for each of the same periods in 2009. For the third quarter of 2010, the increase in the combined ratio was due to a higher current accident year loss ratio and less favorable development of prior accident years loss reserves, partially offset by a lower expense ratio compared to the same period of 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the increase in the combined ratio was due to a higher expense ratio, partially offset by a lower current accident year loss ratio. The Specialty Admitted segment s combined ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$3.9 million and \$4.8 million, respectively, of favorable development on prior years loss reserves compared to \$4.4 million and \$4.8 million, respectively, of favorable development for the same periods in 2009.

31

The combined ratio for the London Insurance Market segment was 77% and 99%, respectively, for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to 91% and 93%, respectively, for the same periods in 2009. For the third quarter of 2010, the decrease in the combined ratio was primarily due to more favorable development of prior accident years loss reserves compared to the same period of 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the combined ratio included \$32.7 million, or 8 points, of underwriting loss on the Chilean earthquake and the Deepwater Horizon drilling rig explosion, which occurred in February 2010 and April 2010, respectively. Excluding the effects of losses from these two catastrophes, the London Insurance Market segment s combined ratio for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 decreased primarily due to more favorable development on prior years loss reserves.

The London Insurance Market segment s combined ratio for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$49.3 million and \$75.2 million, respectively, of favorable development on prior years loss reserves compared to \$29.3 million and \$67.2 million of favorable development for the same periods in 2009. The redundancies on prior years loss reserves experienced within the London Insurance Market segment during both periods of 2010 occurred in a variety of programs across each of our divisions, primarily on the 2004 to 2008 accident years. These redundancies were due in part to the adverse impact of softening insurance market conditions that began in 2005 and the poor economic conditions experienced in recent years not being as significant as initially anticipated. Actual losses have been less than originally expected in our actuarial analyses, most notably in our long-tail professional liability programs. As a result of this favorable experience, management reduced prior years loss reserves accordingly.

The loss reserve redundancies in the London Insurance Market segment for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 were partially offset by adverse loss reserve development on prior years—loss reserves in the Professional and Financial Risks division related to medical malpractice coverage for Italian hospitals and professional indemnity coverage for construction professionals in Australia. During the second quarter of 2010, actual claims experience for both of these books of business was greater than expected and as a result, our actuaries increased their estimates of ultimate losses, and management increased prior years—loss reserves by \$28.8 million. In late 2008, we ceased writing medical malpractice coverage at Markel International, and in June 2010, we ceased writing coverage on construction professionals in Australia.

Results for the London Insurance Market segment for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 also included the results of Elliott Special Risks (ESR), a Canadian managing general agent that we acquired in October 2009. During the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, ESR had operating revenues of \$1.3 million and \$6.2 million, respectively. Operating revenues for both periods of 2010 were primarily related to commission income from third party insurance entities. Operating revenues and expenses for ESR are included in other revenues and other expenses in the consolidated statement of income and comprehensive income.

The Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines) segment produced underwriting losses of \$0.4 million and \$2.8 million, respectively, for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to underwriting losses of \$9.5 million and \$5.3 million, respectively, for the same periods of 2009. The underwriting loss for both the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2009 included \$10 million of loss reserve development on asbestos and environmental exposures. We completed an annual review of these exposures during the third quarters of 2010 and 2009. During our 2009 annual review, we increased our estimate of the number of claims that would

32

ultimately be closed with an indemnity payment and, as a result, increased prior years loss reserves accordingly. During our 2010 review, we determined that no adjustment to loss reserves was required. Asbestos and environmental loss reserves are subject to significant uncertainty due to potential loss severity and frequency resulting from an uncertain and unfavorable legal climate. Our asbestos and environmental reserves are not discounted to present value and are forecasted to pay out over the next 50 years. We seek to establish appropriate reserve levels for asbestos and environmental exposures; however, these reserves could be subject to increases in the future.

Premiums and Net Retentions

The following tables summarize gross premium volume, net written premiums and earned premiums by segment.

Gross Premium Volume

Quarter Ended	September 30,		Nin	e Months End	led Se	ptember 30,
2010	2009	(dollars in thousands)		2010		2009
\$238,622	\$ 246,790	Excess and Surplus Lines	\$	692,949	\$	740,485
104,292	86,146	Specialty Admitted		261,138		226,697
178,677	151,768	London Insurance Market		573,999		509,967
0	73	Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)		43		139
\$521,591	\$ 484,777	Total	\$	1,528,129	\$	1,477,288

Gross premium volume for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 increased 8% and 3%, respectively, compared to the same periods in 2009. In both periods of 2010, we had higher gross premium volume in the London Insurance Market segment, which was due in part to our acquisition of ESR in late 2009. In addition, the Excess and Surplus Lines segment included \$18.8 million of gross premium volume related to our settlement with Guaranty Bank in both periods of 2010. These increases were partially offset by continued competition across many of our product lines, particularly within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment. In general, we believe prevailing rates within the property and casualty insurance marketplace are lower than our targeted pricing levels. When we believe the prevailing market price will not support our underwriting profit targets, the business is not written. As a result of our underwriting discipline, gross premium volume for many of our product lines, most notably within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment, has declined and, if the competitive environment does not improve, could decline further in the future.

During the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, gross premium volume in both the Excess and Surplus Lines and Specialty Admitted segments was impacted by the transfer of certain programs from the Excess and Surplus Lines segment to the Specialty Admitted segment. This transfer had no impact on total gross premium volume and was made to better align the reporting of these programs with their distribution strategy. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, the Specialty Admitted segment included approximately \$7 million and \$24 million, respectively, of gross premium volume on these transferred programs.

Net Written Premiums

Quarter Ended	September 30,		Nin	e Months End	ed Se	ptember 30,
2010	2009	(dollars in thousands)		2010		2009
\$208,299	\$ 219,237	Excess and Surplus Lines	\$	618,835	\$	666,237
98,521	79,135	Specialty Admitted		242,199		209,007
160,120	132,543	London Insurance Market		506,594		450,099
215	40	Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)		258		(140)
\$467,155	\$ 430,955	Total	\$	1,367,886	\$	1,325,203

Net retention of gross premium volume was 90% for both the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to 89% and 90%, respectively, for the same periods in 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, net written premiums in the London Insurance Market segment were reduced by \$10.7 million of additional reinsurance costs resulting from the Deepwater Horizon loss. As part of our underwriting philosophy, we seek to offer products with limits that do not require significant amounts of reinsurance. We purchase reinsurance in order to reduce our retention on individual risks and enable us to write policies with sufficient limits to meet policyholder needs.

Earned Premiums

Quarter Ended	September 30,		Nin	e Months End	led Se	ptember 30,
2010	2009	(dollars in thousands)		2010		2009
\$207,166	\$ 226,650	Excess and Surplus Lines	\$	621,331	\$	717,453
79,396	73,456	Specialty Admitted		227,000		226,945
148,579	148,252	London Insurance Market		415,590		416,600
214	40	Other Insurance (Discontinued Lines)		257		(140)
\$435,355	\$ 448,398	Total	\$	1,264,178	\$	1,360,858

Earned premiums for the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010 decreased 3% and 7%, respectively, compared to the same periods of 2009. The decrease in both periods of 2010 was primarily due to lower earned premiums in the Excess and Surplus Lines segment as a result of lower gross premium volume compared to 2009. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, the Excess and Surplus Lines segment included \$18.8 million of earned premiums related to our settlement with Guaranty Bank. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, earned premiums in the London Insurance Market segment were reduced by \$10.7 million of additional reinsurance costs resulting from the Deepwater Horizon loss.

Investing Results

Net investment income for the third quarter of 2010 was \$68.7 million compared to \$66.3 million for the third quarter of 2009. Net investment income was \$201.4 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 and \$199.1 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2009. For both periods of 2010, net investment income increased primarily due to having higher average invested assets compared to the same periods of 2009, although market yields continue to trend downward. For the quarter and nine months ended September 30, 2010, net investment income included a favorable change in the fair value of our credit default swap of \$1.4 million and less than \$0.1 million, respectively, compared to a favorable change in the fair value of our credit default swap of \$0.6 million and \$3.0 million in the same periods of 2009.

Net realized investment gains for the third quarter of 2010 were \$8.8 million compared to net realized investment losses of \$29.8 million for the same period of 2009. For the third quarter of 2010, we did not

34

recognize any write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments. For the third quarter of 2009, net realized investment losses included \$22.4 million of write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, net realized investment gains were \$22.1 million compared to net realized investment losses of \$100.4 million for the same period of 2009. Net realized investment gains for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 included \$6.3 million of write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments. Net realized investment losses for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 included \$85.9 million of write downs for other-than-temporary declines in the estimated fair value of investments.

We complete a detailed analysis each quarter to assess whether the decline in the fair value of any investment below its cost basis is deemed other-than-temporary. At September 30, 2010, we held securities with gross unrealized losses of \$23.9 million, or less than 1% of our total invested assets. All securities with unrealized losses were reviewed, and we believe that there were no securities with indications of declines in estimated fair value that were other-than-temporary at September 30, 2010. However, given the volatility in the debt and equity markets, we caution readers that future declines in fair value could be significant and may result in additional other-than-temporary impairment charges. Variability in the timing of realized and unrealized gains and losses is to be expected.

Non-Insurance Operations (Markel Ventures)

Our non-insurance operations include the results of AMF Bakery Systems, ParkLand Ventures, Inc., Panel Specialists, Inc. (effective October 2009), Ellicott Dredge Enterprises, LLC (effective November 2009), Solbern, Inc. (effective May 2010) and Markel Eagle Partners, LLC (effective May 2010). Operating revenues and expenses associated with our non-insurance operations are included in other revenues and other expenses in the consolidated statements of income and comprehensive income. Revenues for our non-insurance operations were \$47.3 million for the quarter ended September 30, 2010 compared to \$15.4 million for the same period of 2009. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, revenues for our non-insurance operations were \$119.6 million compared to \$58.4 million for the same period of 2009.

Interest Expense and Income Taxes

Interest expense for the third quarter of 2010 increased to \$18.6 million from \$12.3 million in the same period of 2009. Interest expense for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 increased to \$54.9 million from \$35.9 million in the same period of 2009. For both periods of 2010, the increase compared to the same periods of 2009 was primarily due to our \$350 million issuance of 7.125% unsecured senior notes in September 2009.

The estimated annual effective tax rate was 31% as of September 30, 2010, which differed from the statutory tax rate of 35% primarily as a result of tax-exempt investment income. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, the benefit from tax-exempt investment income was partially offset by having a higher effective tax rate on foreign operations. The estimated income tax benefit was 2% of income before income taxes as of September 30, 2009, which included tax benefits associated with our foreign operations. Before considering the tax benefits related to foreign operations, the effective tax rate as of September 30, 2009 was 20%, which differed from the statutory tax rate of 35% primarily as a result of tax-exempt investment income. The effective tax rate as of September 30, 2009 included a 24% income tax benefit that resulted from a one-time tax benefit related to a change in United Kingdom tax law that became effective in the third quarter of 2009.

35

During the quarter ended September 30, 2010, our 2006 federal income tax year closed to audit by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS). With few exceptions, we are no longer subject to income tax examination by tax authorities for years ended before January 1, 2007.

Comprehensive Income to Shareholders

Comprehensive income to shareholders was \$225.3 million for the third quarter of 2010 compared to comprehensive income to shareholders of \$339.9 million for the same period of 2009. Comprehensive income to shareholders for the third quarter of 2010 included an increase in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes, of \$161.6 million and net income to shareholders of \$63.3 million. Comprehensive income to shareholders for the third quarter of 2009 included an increase in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes, of \$277.5 million and net income to shareholders of \$59.1 million. For the nine months ended September 30, 2010, comprehensive income to shareholders was \$326.0 million compared to \$509.7 million for the same period in 2009. Comprehensive income to shareholders for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 included an increase in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes, of \$196.4 million and net income to shareholders of \$126.7 million. Comprehensive income to shareholders for the nine months ended September 30, 2009 included an increase in net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes, of \$389.8 million and net income to shareholders of \$108.3 million.

Financial Condition

Invested assets were \$8.2 billion at September 30, 2010 compared to \$7.8 billion at December 31, 2009. Net unrealized gains on investments, net of taxes, were \$614.2 million at September 30, 2010 compared to \$417.8 million at December 31, 2009. Equity securities were \$1.6 billion, or 19% of invested assets, at September 30, 2010 compared to \$1.3 billion, or 17% of invested assets, at December 31, 2009.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$172.8 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to \$218.6 million for the same period of 2009. In 2009, net cash provided by operating activities included the receipt of \$33.6 million related to our 2008 federal income tax refund.

Net cash used by investing activities was \$172.5 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to \$85.9 million for the same period of 2009. During 2010, given the improvement in the financial markets over the latter half of 2009 and continuing into 2010, we increased our purchases of fixed maturities and equity securities and have been gradually shifting our investment portfolio s allocation from short-term investments and cash and cash equivalents to higher yielding investment securities. During the first nine months of 2010, cash of \$30.8 million was used by ParkLand Ventures, Inc., a subsidiary of Markel Ventures, to acquire additional manufactured housing communities.

Net cash used by financing activities was \$33.6 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2010 compared to net cash provided by financing activities of \$251.8 million for the same period of 2009. During the first nine months of 2010, cash of \$42.1 million was used to repurchase 123,950 shares of our common stock. In September 2009, we received net proceeds of \$347.2 million associated with the issuance of \$350 million of 7.125% unsecured senior notes, and we repaid \$150 million of borrowings that were outstanding under our revolving credit facility.

36

On June 9, 2010, we entered into a new revolving credit facility, which provides \$270 million of capacity for working capital and other general corporate purposes. This facility replaced our previous \$375 million revolving credit facility and expires in June 2013. We had no borrowings outstanding related to the facility during the third quarter of 2010.

We seek to maintain prudent levels of liquidity and financial leverage for the protection of our policyholders, creditors and shareholders. Our target capital structure includes approximately 30% debt. Our debt to total capital ratio was 25% at September 30, 2010 compared to 26% at December 31, 2009. From time to time, our debt to total capital ratio may increase due to business opportunities that may be financed in the short term with debt. Alternatively, our debt to total capital ratio may fall below our target capital structure, which provides us with additional borrowing capacity to respond quickly when future opportunities arise.

On October 15, 2010, we completed our acquisition of 100% of the outstanding shares of Aspen Holdings, Inc. (Aspen), a Nebraska-based privately held insurance group that provides workers—compensation insurance and related services, principally to small businesses, in 31 states. This acquisition will provide us with the ability to expand our insurance operations to include workers—compensation coverage. Aspen—s subsidiaries collectively underwrite more than \$300 million of gross written premium annually.

Aspen shareholders received cash consideration of approximately \$125 million, as well as contingent value rights that may result in the payment of additional cash consideration depending, among other things, upon the development of Aspen s loss reserves and loss sensitive profit commissions over time. Based on current expectations, we believe that it is unlikely that any contingent consideration will be paid related to the contingent value rights. As an additional part of the consideration, outstanding options to purchase shares of Aspen s common stock were converted into options to purchase 58,116 shares of our common stock at an average exercise price of \$225.94 per share.

We have access to various capital sources, including dividends from certain of our insurance subsidiaries, holding company invested assets, undrawn capacity under our revolving credit facility and access to the debt and equity capital markets. We believe that we have sufficient liquidity to meet our capital needs.

At September 30, 2010, our holding company had \$902.6 million of invested assets compared to \$1.0 billion of invested assets at December 31, 2009.

Shareholders equity was \$3.1 billion at September 30, 2010 compared to \$2.8 billion at December 31, 2009. Book value per share increased to \$314.74 at September 30, 2010 from \$282.55 at December 31, 2009 primarily due to \$326.0 million of comprehensive income to shareholders for the nine months ended September 30, 2010.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Market risk is the risk of economic losses due to adverse changes in the estimated fair value of a financial instrument as the result of changes in equity prices, interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and commodity prices. Our consolidated balance sheets include assets and liabilities with estimated fair values that are subject to market risk. Historically, our primary market risks have been equity price risk associated with investments in equity securities, interest rate risk associated with investments in fixed maturities and foreign currency exchange rate risk associated with our international operations. We have no material commodity risk.

37

During the nine months ended September 30, 2010, there were no material changes to the market risk components described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009.

We monitor our portfolio to ensure that credit risk does not exceed prudent levels. We have consistently invested in high credit quality, investment grade securities. Our fixed maturity portfolio has an average rating of AA, with approximately 92% rated A or better by at least one nationally recognized rating organization. Our policy is to invest in investment grade securities and to minimize investments in fixed maturities that are unrated or rated below investment grade. At September 30, 2010, approximately 2% of our fixed maturity portfolio was unrated or rated below investment grade. Our fixed maturity portfolio includes securities issued with financial guaranty insurance. We purchase fixed maturities based on our assessment of the credit quality of the underlying assets without regard to insurance.

The estimated fair value of our investment portfolio at September 30, 2010 was \$8.2 billion, 81% of which was invested in fixed maturities, short-term investments and cash and cash equivalents and 19% of which was invested in equity securities. At December 31, 2009, the estimated fair value of our investment portfolio was \$7.8 billion, 82% of which was invested in fixed maturities, short-term investments and cash equivalents and 18% of which was invested in equity securities and investments in affiliates.

Our fixed maturities, equity securities and short-term investments are recorded at fair value, which is measured based upon quoted prices in active markets, if available. We determine fair value for these investments after considering various sources of information, including information provided by a third party pricing service. The pricing service provides prices for substantially all of our fixed maturities and equity securities. In determining fair value, we generally do not adjust the prices obtained from the pricing service. We obtain an understanding of the pricing service s valuation methodologies and related inputs, which include, but are not limited to, reported trades, benchmark yields, issuer spreads, bids, offers, duration, credit ratings, estimated cash flows and prepayment speeds. We validate prices provided by the pricing service by reviewing prices from other pricing sources and analyzing pricing data in certain instances. At September 30, 2010, we did not hold material investments in auction rate securities, loans held for sale or mortgage-backed securities backed by subprime or Alt-A collateral, which were financial instruments whose valuations, in many cases, were significantly affected by the lack of market liquidity during 2008 and 2009.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

As of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report, we carried out an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures pursuant to Securities Exchange Act Rule 13a-15 (Disclosure Controls). This evaluation was conducted under the supervision and with the participation of our management, including the Chief Executive Officer (CEO) and the Chief Financial Officer (CFO).

Our management, including the CEO and CFO, does not expect that our Disclosure Controls will prevent all error and all fraud. A control system, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control system are met. Further, the design of a control system must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints, and the benefits of controls must be considered relative to their costs. Because of the inherent limitations in all control systems, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur

38

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

Table of Contents

because of simple error or mistake. The design of any system of controls also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions.

Based upon our controls evaluation, the CEO and CFO concluded that effective Disclosure Controls were in place to ensure that the information required to be disclosed in reports we file or submit under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the Securities and Exchange Commission s rules and forms.

During the third quarter of 2010, we completed a redesign of our general ledger accounting system that allows for additional regional financial reporting functionality to support our One Markel initiative within the Excess and Surplus Lines segment. We also completed the implementation of a new tax provision software package that provides opportunities for greater efficiency and enhanced controls within our tax accounting process.

There were no other changes in our internal control over financial reporting during the third quarter of 2010 that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Safe Harbor and Cautionary Statement

This report contains statements concerning or incorporating our expectations, assumptions, plans, objectives, future financial or operating performance and other statements that are not historical facts. These statements are forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995.

There are risks and uncertainties that may cause actual results to differ materially from predicted results in forward-looking statements. Factors that may cause actual results to differ are often presented with the forward-looking statements themselves. Additional factors that could cause actual results to differ from those predicted are set forth under Risk Factors and Safe Harbor and Cautionary Statement in our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K or are included in the items listed below:

our anticipated premium volume is based on current knowledge and assumes no significant man-made or natural catastrophes, no significant changes in products or personnel and no adverse changes in market conditions;

we are legally required in certain instances to offer terrorism insurance and have attempted to manage our exposure; however, if there is a covered terrorist attack, we could sustain material losses:

the impact of the events of September 11, 2001 will depend on the resolution of on-going insurance coverage litigation and arbitrations;

the frequency and severity of catastrophic events (including earthquakes and weather-related catastrophes) is unpredictable and, in the case of weather-related catastrophes, may be exacerbated if, as many forecast, conditions in the oceans and atmosphere result in increased hurricane or other adverse weather-related activity;

changing legal and social trends and inherent uncertainties (including but not limited to those uncertainties associated with our asbestos and environmental reserves) in the loss estimation process can adversely impact the adequacy of loss reserves and the allowance for reinsurance recoverables;

we have exposure to losses associated with the adverse conditions in the residential mortgage market, principally with respect to loan transactions that occurred before the end of 2008;

39

our loss reserves are based on judgments about the future performance of the underlying loans; however, continued weakness or other disruptions in the residential housing markets may result in additional loss experience and require strengthening of our loss reserves;

adverse developments in insurance coverage litigation could result in material increases in our estimates of loss reserves;

the loss estimation process may become more uncertain if we experience a period of rising inflation;

the costs and availability of reinsurance may impact our ability to write certain lines of business;

industry and economic conditions can affect the ability and/or willingness of reinsurers to pay balances due;

after the commutation of ceded reinsurance contracts, any subsequent adverse development in the re-assumed loss reserves will result in a charge to earnings;

regulatory actions can impede our ability to charge adequate rates and efficiently allocate capital;

economic conditions, volatility in interest and foreign currency exchange rates and changes in market value of concentrated investments can have a significant impact on the fair value of fixed maturities and equity securities, as well as the carrying value of other assets and liabilities, and this impact is heightened by the recent levels of market volatility;

we cannot predict the extent and duration of the current economic slowdown; the effects of government intervention into the markets to address the recent financial crisis (including, among other things, financial stability and recovery initiatives; the government s ownership interest in American International Group, Inc. and the restructuring of that company; changes in tax policy; and the effects of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and regulations to be adopted thereunder); and their combined impact on our industry, business and investment portfolio;

we cannot predict the impact of recently adopted U.S. health care reform legislation and regulations under that legislation on our business;

our Atlas system and business process initiative may take longer to implement and cost more than we anticipate and may not achieve some or all of its objectives;

we have recently completed a number of acquisitions, have other acquisitions pending and may engage in additional acquisition activity in the future, which may increase operational and control risks for a period of time;

if we experience a pandemic or a localized catastrophic event in an area where we have offices, our business operations could be adversely affected:

loss of services of any executive officers could impact our operations; and

Edgar Filing: MARKEL CORP - Form 10-Q

adverse changes in our assigned financial strength or debt ratings could impact our ability to attract and retain business or obtain capital. Our premium volume, underwriting and investment results and results from our non-insurance operations have been and will continue to be potentially materially affected by these factors. By making forward-looking statements, we do not intend to become obligated to publicly update or revise any such statements whether as a result of new information, future events or other changes. Readers are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements, which speak only as at their dates.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

The following table summarizes our common stock repurchases for the quarter ended September 30, 2010.

Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

	(a)	(b)	(c)		(d)
				Ap	proximate
			Total Number of		Dollar alue of
			Shares	Sł	ares that
			Purchased as		ny Yet Be
			Part	Pı	ırchased
		Average	of Publicly		Under
	Total	Price	Announced	the	Plans or
	Number of Shares	Paid per	Plans	P	rograms
Period	Purchased	Share	or Programs ¹	(in t	housands)
July 1, 2010 through July 31, 2010	0	0	0	\$	39,171
August 1, 2010 through August 31, 2010	53,850	\$ 331.02	53,850	\$	21,346
September 1, 2010 through September 30, 2010	0	0	0	\$	21,346
Total	53,850	\$ 331.02	53,850	\$	21,346

Item 6. Exhibits

See Exhibit Index for a list of exhibits filed as part of this report.

The Board of Directors approved the repurchase of up to \$200 million of our common stock pursuant to a share repurchase program publicly announced on August 22, 2005 (the Program). Under the Program, we may repurchase outstanding shares of our common stock from time to time, primarily through open-market transactions. The Program has no expiration date but may be terminated by the Board of Directors at any time.

Signatures

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this Report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, this 5th day of November 2010.

Markel Corporation

By /s/ Alan I. Kirshner
Alan I. Kirshner
Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board
of Directors

By /s/ Anne G. Waleski Anne G. Waleski Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer (Principal Financial Officer)

42

Exhibit Index

Number	Description
3(i)	Amended and Restated Articles of Incorporation, as amended (3(i))a
3(ii)	Bylaws, as amended (3.1)b
4(i)	Form of Credit Agreement dated as of June 9, 2010 among Markel Corporation, the lenders party thereto and SunTrust Bank, as Administrative Agent (4(i))c
	The registrant hereby agrees to furnish to the Securities and Exchange Commission a copy of all instruments defining the rights of holders of long-term debt of the registrant and subsidiaries shown on the Consolidated Balance Sheet of the registrant at September 30, 2010 and the respective Notes thereto, included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.
10.1	Schedule of Base Salaries for Executive Officers*
31.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a)*
31.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer Pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a)*
32.1	Certification of Principal Executive Officer furnished Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350*
32.2	Certification of Principal Financial Officer furnished Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350*
101	The following consolidated financial statements from Markel Corporation s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2010, filed on November 5, 2010, formatted in XBRL: (i) Consolidated Balance Sheet, (ii) Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income, (iii) Consolidated Statements of Changes in Equity, (iv) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows and (v) the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, tagged as blocks of text.*

- a. Incorporated by reference from the Exhibit shown in parentheses filed with the Commission in the Registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2000.
- b. Incorporated by reference from the Exhibit shown in parentheses filed with the Commission in the Registrant s report on Form 8-K filed on May 14, 2010.
- c. Incorporated by reference from the Exhibit shown in parentheses filed with the Commission in the Registrant s report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2010.
- * Filed with this report.

43